

## April/May 2021

New website for the village You will know that there has been a village website for many years, funded by the Parish Council.

With such fast-moving changes in how we all contact each other by social media sites such as Facebook and NextDoor, we have decided the Parish Council should have its own new dedicated website, and we will close the old village website.

The new website will offer links to all the various village groups, school, church etc, and will have more general local services included in the Culworth Directory (Public Services, transport, leisure centres, Utilities etc), but will also hold formal Parish Council documentation such as Annual Reports, Policies such as Health & Safety, Financial Regulations, Standing Orders, Planning and other sub-committee meeting minutes and Finance Annual Returns.

We are very fortunate to have found a volunteer, Joanne Wilby, to look after the new website, and by this email I would like to offer the thanks of the Parish Council to Joanne for taking this on. Joanne can be contacted at wilbyjoanne@gmail.com

If you go to the link below, you will find the new website. Please note Joanne is still in the process of uploading information so it is not yet complete.

https://www.hugofox.com/community/culworthparish-council-18681/home Stuart Rolt

The website is almost complete, although some of the history snippets about both the village and St Mary's Church have not yet been added. Additional material is being added at regular intervals, along with items of news relating to both the village, Parish Council, and South Northants/new West Northants District Council.

If any reader would like to send me a photo or two which they believe captures the essence of some aspect of the village then I may add them to the website or keep them in stock for future use (and I will credit the photographer). The smaller the file size the

better, preferably no more than 3 or 4 MB as a JPEG file, but I can edit them myself to reduce the file size if necessary.

The website is hosted by a company called Hugo Fox, and the Parish Council is in the process of acquiring a snappier and more-searchable name which will simplify the URL or link name to access the site. In the meantime, this is the link to use:

https://www.hugofox.com/community/culworth-parish-council-18681/home

## **Culworth Summer Party**

Community celebration to mark the end of Lockdown

On the Cricket Field

## Saturday June 26th

All residents very welcome

Come and greet your neighbours!

- A morning of sports and activities for the young and healthy
- Lunch time BBQ sponsored by the Parish Council
- An afternoon of fun games for all the family

#### Book the date now!

More news to come - see the village website

## **Community Project 2021**

The Parish Council have launched a project to refresh and extend our village communal activities as we emerge from lockdown.

A small group of residents have been invited to form a Steering Group to move things forward quickly with the aim of revitalising our village social life with opportunities for all as the Government lets us out again.

## **Grand Village Fun Day & BBQ**

To celebrate the release from lockdown there will be a grand village BBQ and party on **Saturday June 26**<sup>th.</sup>

It will be held on the Cricket Field during the day with a number of activities planned for the morning and afternoon to appeal to all age groups. Open to all, please mark the date in your diary and join the party!

#### **Culworth in Bloom**

Another idea under investigation is to join the "Britain in Bloom" initiative organised by the Royal Horticultural Society as have some of our neighbouring villages. This can involve not only tending the public realm but a best kept gardens competition and an open gardens event later in the year.

#### Survey

The Steering Group are planning to canvass opinion and ideas across the community with a survey in the autumn. We have an extensive list of social, cultural and educational clubs and activities that take place in other villages some of which may find support in Culworth.

#### Volunteers wanted

In the meanwhile, we are looking for volunteers who would like to contribute their knowledge, skills and enthusiasms and help us create opportunities for all.

#### **Communications**

Please visit the new village website where shortly we will publish news and information about the planned activities.

https://www.hugofox.com/community/culworth-parish-council-18681/home#

[This URL is to be replaced with a gov.uk address when permission is secured]

- Volunteers with ideas
- Volunteers with particular interests, hobbies and knowledge that they are willing to share.
- A name for the project/steering group and organisation that is emerging!
- A name for the Village BBQ event.
- Help with the Survey in the autumn.
- Volunteers to help with maintenance of the public area of the village etc.

## **Steering Group members**

Stuart Rolt, John Duggan, Sarah Powell, Sophie Nickell-Lean, Catherine Ruffley, Jim Gosling, Peter Coville, Nancy Guinness, Andrew Wilby.

Contact details will be published shortly on the village website.



## **Culworth Junior Cricket Club Spring 2021 Newsletter**

2020 was a weird year for all of us. The cricket club obviously could not do anything during the full lockdown. Then as the restrictions were relaxed gradually, we were allowed to do 1-2-1 coaching sessions in the nets, then we were allowed up to 5 children together in a session, so we split the tuesday evening into two groups- 6-7pm is 5-9 year-olds and then 7-8pm was over 9s.

During the first lockdown of 2020, which coincided with the start of the cricket season I sent out a weekly email. This had training videos, showing the parents drills that they can do in the back garden with their children. The idea was not to let the children and the parents forget cricket.

We normally stop after the schools close in July, as getting teams together in August is always difficult because of family holidays. 2020 was no different, but what we did do, which was new for our club, was we arranged some matches in September. Over one weekend we had a under-11 match against Towcester, which was well supported. Then we had a Dads, lads and lasses game against the Eydon Occasionals, who are their Sunday afternoon men's team. This was a great success. We had five dads (mums were invited to play) and six children aged between 11-15. We narrowly lost, but everyone enjoyed it, and we have another game against them scheduled for this July, and

we may try to get another two matches planned against other sides.

We hope 2021 will be better. It certainly looks like we will be able to start after Easter. We have organised a spring clean for Saturday 3rd April and training sessions will start on Tuesday 13<sup>th</sup> April at 6pm. We are not sure how many of our original group will return as both football, rugby and hockey are extending their seasons, but it nice to see that I have already had approaches from parents who want their children to join for the first time this season.

For the 2021 membership, we have decided to cut the membership fee by 50% to £20. We are also going to subsidise the purchase of team shirts by 50%, as it has been 3 years since we last kitted out the club.

Even if you do not have a child of the right age (6-16 yrs), the club is always looking for people to help as either coaches, or to help with ground maintenance, or to act as admin support, or become a scorer. It is a hugely satisfying job when you see the smiles on the childrens' faces, and the good thing is that it is all done generally in the sun. If you want some green exercise, why not offer to mow the ground? You get to drive a tractor. Or you could mow the wicket, which gives you a nice walk in the sun.

If you are an adult living in or around Culworth and interested in playing cricket please get in touch with the club, as if we have enough interest, we could start a Culworth Occasionals team, and play a couple of games a season and have some training sessions.

#### **Robin Gascoigne**

For the majority of current residents few of you will have known Robin Gascoigne yet he lived in Culworth for much of his 83 years, some near 60 years in the same home in Barley Hill just after they were built.

Robin was born in Jessamine Cottage Helmdon but at the age of two moved to the family home Adwell Farm. Gascoigne was a well-known name in the local villages. Denis Gascoigne was a blacksmith in Sulgrave.

After attending Culworth School with Michael Noble his next-door neighbour, Mr Knowles as Headmaster, he cycled to work aged 15 to work as a projectionist. He was always able to mend electrical/electronic gadgets. He made his own tape recorder. At times he worked for Major Charlton, Stan Bailey and many others with electrical work.

Having worked for the Midlands Electricity Board for many years, he took early retirement to enjoy a happy time working in his field. His skills allowed him to make a tractor from two tractors. Like one or two around, he never threw anything away as it would come in handy. In 1959, he married Sheila at Christchurch Banbury. This church is now demolished. Happily in Culworth, their children, Patricia, Susan and Nicholas enjoyed the village life, education and a welcoming home. Holidays were enjoyed in their caravan in the New Forest or Hemsby.

Both Sheila and Robin were pleased to receive a card from the Queen on 60 years of marriage.

Sheila and her family were able to care for Mr Gascoigne at home. He was a good husband, father, grandfather and great grandfather. We send our sympathy to them all.

Jose Rowling

#### **Molly King**

My sister Samantha and I are deeply saddened by the death of our mother, Molly King, of Buckover, Queens Street. She was 68.

Born in 1952 in Bicester, she was the youngest of seven children. We moved to the village in 1988. Until relatively recently, she was a regular presence, walking her dogs around the lanes, and across the fields, of our parish. She adored nature and animals.

Thank you so much to all those who have expressed their condolences, and for their kindness. Widowed for nearly twenty years, she had two grandchildren, Chloe-May and Cameron.

We are going to miss her.

Darren King

Culworth Community Park – Heads up!!

We are waiting permission from the landowner of the recreation field to enable us to move forward and apply for HS2 funds to make some exciting changes for the future. The vision is to create an outdoor space of facilities in which all age ranges will benefit. Possible green exercise equipment, viewing areas and seating to enjoy the beautiful surrounding countryside and play equipment for children and families to gather. There could be more?? It's up to you! Fingers crossed and watch this space.

Karen Mullins-Blyth

#### **HS2** update

There is a noise barrier to the north side of the Lower Thorpe viaduct. The exact nature and detail of the barrier has yet to be finalised and the noise modelling work is still in progress. Once complete we will be able to provide further information.

## **Culworth Snappers**

Culworth Snappers are continuing with their zoom club nights. On Tuesday 30th March we have a guest presenter Tony Worobiec, Tony will be showing images and talking to us on the subject of "Night & Low light Photography". For further information contact John on 07867918960

#### A reminder about sheep

To all walkers around our local village footpaths:

We are pleased that you are able to enjoy the fresh air and countryside, but as you do so please respect peoples' fields and woodlands, and remain on public footpaths. These may cross parts of fields in which livestock, many sheep which are now either well in lamb or with young with them in the fields, can easily be disturbed if approached by strangers, straying off footpaths.

Buildings and property are private. Please stay away from them. They are not part of your countryside walk. Your cooperation will be appreciated by local sheep owners. Thank you.

Joan Riddell, Barley Hill, Culworth.

## News from St Mary's

Dear friends,

As I sit here writing this, watching the squirrels performing their exuberant acrobatics in the tree, the blackbirds flinging dead leaves onto my



lawn foraging for bugs, and the jackdaws raiding the bird feeders, I count myself so lucky to be here amongst you in your attractive villages and churches in this lovely part of the world. I have the privilege of being the new rector of Culworth along with Chipping Warden and Edgcote and vicar of Moreton Pinkney and I so look forward to meeting you at the village and church events and becoming part of your community. One of the impressive qualities of your villages is the way you all work together in community spirit and neighbourliness, and I would like you to know that if I can help in any way or if you know of anyone who would like support or a call from me please do not hesitate to contact me.

Also of course please contact me for weddings, wedding blessings, baptisms and funerals through any of the ways below.

With my best wishes, Rev. Mike Chesher.

01295 768626 07751801305 m.chesher559@btinternet.com

There is a full list of services on the sheet at the end of the newsletter. [Ed.]

## **Brackley Community Hospital**

In 1990 the National Health Service decided that the much-loved Brackley Cottage Hospital was no longer viable and needed to be closed. The residents of the town and its surrounding villages, however, had other ideas, and, spearheaded by the then Town Mayor of Brackley, George Britchfield, an ambitious project began to "save the Cottage". A charitable trust, of which George became the first chairman, was set up to run the hospital thanks to public donations, subscriptions and legacies. There were some private nursing home beds and others which were rented to the NHS for intermediate care. In spite of many pressures, this continued for 25 years until it proved impossible to recruit sufficient trained permanent staff to ensure the safe working of the hospital, and a sad decision was taken to close its doors on 31 March 2015.

The trustees had hoped to keep the Cottage open until those intermediate care beds could be reprovisioned in a new NHS facility, something which the town had long hoped for and which had, for many years, proved to be tantalisingly so near on many occasions and yet, ultimately, so far away. This original aspiration proved to be not possible; however, eventually in 2018, the dream started to become reality. A site was identified off Northampton Road and a large-scale project was undertaken to construct a building which would house the Brackley Medical Centre (one of Brackley's two GP surgeries) as well as outpatient services offered to the town by neighbouring NHS trusts in Northamptonshire and Oxfordshire.

Building began in the spring of 2019 and completion was anticipated within 15 months. We were looking at an opening – we thought – in May 2020, but then Covid struck. Building work was not completely halted: those tradesmen who could travel safely to the site and could work alone, thus maintaining social distancing, could continue. Certain tradesmen could not if they worked for sub-contractors who chose to

furlough their staff. Additionally, some of the materials that were on order were reassigned to the Nightingale hospitals. The building was completed and it was opened in part in November 2020; the GP surgery moved in very quickly and has been followed by certain of the outpatient services.

For the town of Brackley and the surrounding area, one of the most important assets of this new building is the provision on the second floor of 16 intermediate care (step-down or step-up) beds, thus finally achieving the ambition of restoring to the community the facility long provided by the Cottage. It is hoped that the first patients will be installed at the end of March 2021.

In the autumn of 2019, a new charitable organisation was set up, the Brackley Community Hospital 2020 Trust: this body manages the substantial public funds that have been raised – largely through self-starter projects and individual initiatives - with the purpose of enhancing those services and facilities which are provided by the National Health Service. It is important to stress that the hospital is an NHS facility and is in no way private. Nothing that is charitably funded would not have been onsite – eventually. The charity has just aimed to hasten the process along. Public fund-raising, together with a substantial grant from the Brackley Hospital Trust (the old Cottage), has reached in excess of £180,000 and has ensured that, instead of a second-hand portable and basic x-ray machine, the building will have a digital state-of-theart x-ray machine with fixed bed. Funds are already in hand for Smart television sets in each of the 16 rooms, enabling communication between patients and families and consultants, and these sets will be free at the point of use. Comfortable chairs for patients and visitors are being procured, to a variety of specifications so that they can offer, additionally, therapeutic benefits. Also on the list is an ultra-sound scanner which will have an inbuilt facility for use by visiting cardiologists, and the Trust will contribute, as and when required, towards equipment for a number of other departments.

The hospital will bring consultants to the patients rather than the other way round and is a 21<sup>st</sup>-century facility for a growing community. It has proved its worth already as a vaccination centre for Covid and that is just the start of things.

Our thanks go to everybody who has contributed thus far in any way towards the success that is Brackley Community Hospital. Support continues to be appreciated and will continue to be required for many years to come as our needs become more complex and

our hospital gives back more and more to the local community.

Caryl Billingham MBE Chairman, Brackley Community Hospital 202 Trust

## **May Election for New Parish Council**

For all those standing at this election as candidates, please ensure that your nomination paper has been delivered by appointment to South Northants Council The Forum Towcester by Thursday 8th April 2021 at 4pm.

Further details are on website and noticeboard.

#### **CULWORTH PARISH COUNCIL**

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD VIA ZOOM ON Tuesday

12<sup>th</sup> January 2021

Meeting start delayed by issues with zoom.

Commenced 7.50pm

- 1.Councillors present S. Rolt Chair, N. Guinness, A. Wilby, B. Leadbeater and M Rowling. The Clerk Mrs J.M. Rowling
- 2. Apologies from Cllr Koster- delayed start prevented attendance, Cllr Mumford problems with zoom
- 3. Members of public present: 2
- 4.Declarations of Interest: Cllr Rowling Clerks salary
- 5.OPEN Meeting. Agenda 19- Request by resident for commemorative seat.
- 6.Minutes of 12th November 2020 and Short Planning meeting December 2020 approved
- 7. Matters arising not on agenda- none
- 8. Clerks notices
- a.Street drains need to be cleaned. Reported to street doctor to go on routine cleansing lists.
  - b. Waymarkers await farmer putting them up
- c.Defibrillator checked Cllr Leadbeater and Clerk
- d.Census March 21st 2021. First time for online completion. Hard copies will also be available
  - e.West Northamptonshire Council, Police and Crime Commissioner, and Parish Council

elections scheduled for Thursday May 6th 2021. Newsletter to encourage candidates to apply.

f.20mph speed limit. Information sent to councillors. Unlikely to be applicable for Culworth.

g. Youth provision. No actual workers yet.

h.SNC Review-not delivered in Culworth but available online. Hard copies of Bin collections available from Clerk.

9.Lockdown until mid-February 2021.Volunteers may be required to take older people to vaccination centres. Emergency team still available for residents.

10.Website. Decision to be made on either 2commune known to be local council approved or wordpress/monality. For decision by Cllr Rolt, Koster, Wilby and Volunteer webmaster

11. Facebook volunteer. Cllr Koster to report on newsletter result at March meeting

12.Street Lighting. Attached correspondence previously circulated for decision. All councillors agreed to change to Clear utilities from EON. One street light awaits repair at Crown Houses.

13.HS2 and lighting on camp along Magpie to Marston Road. Cllr Rolt reported on response from Chris James HS2. 'HS2 position is pretty clear. Security is needed, security risk is real. We have instances on other parts of the route of trespass, protester action and damage, we need to keep people and property safe and secure. The lighting we have at the moment is lighting towers which are temporary whilst we build the compound. As the compound is constructed the lighting will change – festoon lights, lower lighting on the cabins rather than the towers and lights on motion sensors. The lighting heads are as low as they can be and directed to the ground. 'No further details of proposed road closure from Magpie to Marston Hill.

14. Culworth Hill Field Trust update Cllr Rolt stated that the present economic situation made fundraising very difficult.

15.Update on West Northamptonshire Council Cllr Wilby reported on progress towards May 2021

16.Community Project 2021 see attachment. Parish Council were in support of the proposal.

17.Litter pick. January volunteers have cleared bags of rubbish. Scheduled litter pick first Saturday in March – Cllr Rowling has booked equipment with SNC.

18.New Dog bins. In consultation with dog walkers, it was agreed to order two new dog bins to be situated on pavement near Westhill High Street and on Sulgrave Road near the entrance to well walked footpath to Banbury Lane. It was agreed to ask Marcus Young Landscapes to fit new Fido 25 in red or green (same spec current bins) @ £190.00 plus VAT inclusive of free standing metal post and installation charge.

19 Request by a resident for a friendship bench in memory of her late husband. Both family, friends and residents had contributed towards c£1900. During the open meeting, Parish Council agreed that a metal bench could be erected on the Village Green fairly close to existing seat but avoiding the Millennium capsule. Cllrs Wilby, Mumford and Rowling to liaise with resident. Clerk to provide details of firms locally who could assist with seat and plaque.

#### 20.FINANCES

a.Approval of Budget for 2021-2 and precept. Budget advertised in newsletter online and hard copies to those without internet. Following on from November meeting, the Chairman asked that Councillors should agree that Clerks salary be raised to £6473 per annum. Cllr Rowling took no part and the Clerk had not requested a salary increase. Proposed by Cllr Rolt and seconded by Cllr Wilby all councillors agreed to increase but that the Precept should remain at £23,500 for 2021-2. Proposed by Cllr Guinness and seconded by Cllr Wilby The budget was approved by all councillors.

b.Report of internal controller/ internal auditor who has undertaken a review with new banking system. One Santander cheque outstanding still but very late to be banked. It was noted that the Internal Auditor does not wish to continue after audit of 2020-21.

## c.Receipts

i.SNC second half of precept £11865 in September

## Payments via internet banking

i.Aylesbury Mains Ltd £798 inc VAT £133. Repair of lights 4 Butts Close and Banbury Lane

ii.Roger Smith £227 includes £55 for Recreation Field, Burial Ground £162 (includes Hedge Cut)

iii.HMRC Cheque 00001 £260 BL/DM

iv.IONOS website December £15.59 including £2.60 VAT

v.Bank charges Sept-Dec £18.00

vi.BACS Clerks salary etc September – December 2020 £1392.57

vii.RBL- August cheque presented to Santander in December Further £17 required to pay for November wreath.0002 £17 DM/BL

viii.BACS SLCC Annual Subscription.£208

ix.BACS Marcus Young Dog bin emptying 1/4/20-31/03/21=£832+166.40 Total £998.40

x.BACS EON 1/10/20-31/12/20=£308.14-£141.56=£166.58. Reduction in costs due to new certificate of unmetered supply.

Xi.DD IONOS website January2021 12.99+2.60VAT=£15.59

e.Current Account with Unity. Bank statement attached. Current account £29996.65 NO deposit account as interests rate negligible.

#### 21.PLANNING

a. Applications from SNC

 i. S/2020/2295/LBC Proposal Strengthening of the arch barrels, south west parapet wall reconstruction.
 Location Trafford Bridge, Welsh Road, Culworth OX17 1AQ Parish Council noted no road closure proposed but traffic light control. Very positive repair work proposed.

b.SNC decisions

i.S/2020/2075/TCA Myrtle Cottage Sulgrave Road consent to remove leylandii on road edge

ii.S/2020/1710/106 Application withdrawn Culworth House Sheltered units

22. Correspondence mostly emailed

a.Card of thanks for card and gift for elderly resident birthday

b.SLCC Magazine

23.Further planning meeting request for DA/2017/0826 Amendment Byfield Medical Centre etc Tuesday 19<sup>th</sup> January2021 7pm

24.Any other business for March 9th meeting none requested

25. Meeting closed 8.42pm

# Minutes of the Culworth Village Hall Committee Meeting

held on Tuesday 23rd March 2021 at 7.30pm via zoom

#### Those present:

Julie Tinn (JT)-Chairperson, Mark Izzett (MI)-Treasurer, Sarah Powell (SP)-Secretary, John Emmett (JE), Martin Rowling (MR), Margaret Watts (MW), Charlie Timmins (CT), June Oxley (JO) and Kirsty Hawkins (KH).

#### Minutes of the last meeting:

These were signed as a true & correct record. MI proposed and MW seconded.

#### **Matters Arising:**

The mould on the tables and floor was cleaned and the problem seems to have been cured. SP is opening the windows now and again to help with circulation.

#### Reported conflict of Interest:

JT is on the Hill Field Trust Committee.

#### **Chairman's Report:**

JT reported that ACRE have given us some information on opening up village halls. From 17<sup>th</sup> May we should be able to welcome back groups. The hall is to be used on 6<sup>th</sup> May for the council elections.

Peter Colville has been in contact asking whether the chairs and tables etc can be used for the summer party on June 26<sup>th</sup>. The committee agreed that they could but not the fabric chairs.

## **Treasurer's Report:**

25th January to 22nd March 2021

Current funds totalling £33,221.64 are held as follows:

National Savings Account: £31,303.56 (including

£5,000 from Brian Harris's estate)

Santander Current Account: £1,864.36

Petty Cash: £53.72

One unpresented cheque for £40 - (Northants ACRE)

#### Income

There has been no income from the hall since the last meeting as the hall has remained closed due to the pandemic and continuing Government restrictions. Interest of £185.98 has been added to the National Savings account.

#### Expenditure

The outgoings since the last meeting are as follows:

Insurance: £114.90

Electricity: £104.64

Water: £19.76

The figure for electricity includes standing charges and the cost of some heating being left on to stop the pipes from freezing during the winter months. The figure for water includes standing charges and the cost of flushing through the water supply regularly while the hall remains closed, as required by the insurance company. Thanks again to June Oxley for carrying out the weekly checks on the hall during the many months it has been closed.

MI also reported that we have again received 100% relief on our business rates bill.

#### **Business**

## Opening up the Village Hall following lockdown

From 17<sup>th</sup> May we are hoping to be able to welcome back snappers, Pilates, coffee & chat, Tai Chi etc as long as social distancing is adhered to. MI suggested that we need to do another risk assessment before 6<sup>th</sup> May and that we need to arrange to have the hall cleaned.

ACRE are hoping to have more information about reopening in the next couple of weeks.

## Film Nights

JT said there was some funding available for these, but we don't fit the criteria. It was decided to revisit this subject at the next meeting.

## **CHFT Report**

JT said a meeting was held last week. The committee has looked at reducing the cost of the building and Jim Gosling is currently considering how this could be done, perhaps by reducing the size of the changing rooms which may lose a grant from Sport England. The current plans are valid until December 2022. Funding is very difficult in the present climate.

#### **Public Meeting**

We are to hold a meeting for the whole village, where there will be a vote to decide whether we can sell the plot of land that the Village Hall stands on to fund the building of the new community hall. A provisional date of July 3<sup>rd</sup> was decided upon.

## Safeguarding

JT has a new form that we all need to sign and return to either JT or SP.

#### **Buildings and renewals:**

JE mentioned that the fire doors don't comply with current rules. The previous quote for this was around £420. The committee agreed that we need to get this done and JE will contact Besafe again to ask whether the quote has changed and arrange for the work to be done.

#### Any other business:

SP enquired on behalf of the summer party committee, as to whether there was likely to be a fete this year. The feeling is it is unlikely.

MI said the closing date for the second grant that was mentioned at the previous meeting is March 31<sup>st</sup>. We all still agreed that we should not apply for this.

#### Date of next meeting:

Tuesday 18th May at 7.30pm

There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.30pm.

## Want to know what is happening in the village?

Here are some of the websites that may be helpful

Culworth Village website
Culworth Facebook
Culworth Community Facebook
Next door Culworth
Red Lion website and Facebook
Forge Coffee website
The Covid 19 support group is on facebook, at

https://www.facebook.com/groups/376450889905095

Jose has a village network list of emails. She sends any news or information out to all people on that list, including missing dogs, break-ins, 'What's On' etc. etc. in fact anything to do with village life. If you would like to be included, please email her... culworthparishcouncilclerk@gmail.com

Whilst the Parish Council fund the publication of the newsletter, the views expressed in it may not be those of the Parish Council

Please send items for the next newsletter to the editor, Michelle Koster, michelle.koster@btinternet.com